



The Capacity of the Indonesian Healthcare System to Respond to COVID-19

Yodi Mahendradhata^{1*}, Ni Luh Putu Eka Andayani¹, Eva Tirtabayu Hasri¹, Mohammad Dzulfikar Arifi², Renova Glorya Montesori Siahaan², Dewi Amila Solikha² and Pungkas Bahjuri Ali²

¹ Center for Health Policy and Management, Faculty of Medicine, Public Health and Nursing, Universitas Gadjah Mada, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, ² Directorate for Public Health and Nutrition, Ministry of National Development Planning, Jakarta, Indonesia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thi H. Do, Nguyen Tat Thanh University, Vietnam

Reviewed by:

Siti Setiati, University of Indonesia, Indonesia Belinda Julivia Murtani, University of Indonesia, Indonesia Arif Ansori, Airlangga University, Indonesia Enjeline Hanafi, University of Indonesia, Indonesia Ismail Hadisoebroto Dilogo, University of Indonesia, Indonesia

*Correspondence:

Yodi Mahendradhata ymahendradhata@ugm.ac.id

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 05 January 2021 Accepted: 07 June 2021 Published: 07 July 2021

Citation:

Mahendradhata Y, Andayani NLPE, Hasri ET, Arifi MD, Siahaan RGM, Solikha DA and Ali PB (2021) The Capacity of the Indonesian Healthcare System to Respond to COVID-19. Front. Public Health 9:649819. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.649819

The Indonesian Government has issued various policies to fight Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19). However, cases have continued to fluctuate over a year into the pandemic. There is a need to assess the country's healthcare system's capacity to absorb and accommodate the varying healthcare demands. We reviewed the current capacity of Indonesia's healthcare system to respond to COVID-19 based on the four essential elements of surge capacity: staff, structure, and system. Currently available medical staffs are insufficient to deal with potentially increasing demands as the pandemic highlighted the human resources challenges the healthcare system has been struggling with. The pandemic has exposed the fragility of medical supply chains. Surges in the number of patients requiring hospitalization have led to depleted medical supplies. The existing healthcare infrastructure is still inadequate to deal with the rise of COVID-19 cases, which has also exposed the limited capacity of the healthcare infrastructure to manage medical waste. The COVID-19 pandemic has further exposed the weakness of the patient referral system and the limited capacity of the healthcare system to deliver essential health services under prolonged emergencies. The Indonesian Government needs to ramp up the country's healthcare capacity. A wide range of strategies has been proposed to address those mounting challenges. Notwithstanding, the challenges of increasing healthcare capacity highlight that such efforts could represent only one part of the pandemic response equation. Effective pandemic response ultimately requires governments' commitment to increase healthcare capacity and flatten the curve concurrently.

Keywords: COVID-19, pandemic, Indonesia, healthcare, surge capacity

INTRODUCTION

The Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) pandemic has been an unprecedented test of healthcare systems worldwide, especially in low- and middle-income countries (1). There have been 160,813,869 confirmed cases of COVID-19 globally reported by WHO as of May 14, 2021 (2). COVID-19 has escalated demands for screening and testing suspected cases, contact tracing and isolation of cases, and managing severe cases in hospitals, including in intensive care units (ICUs)

1

(3). Healthcare systems generally have not been designed to meet the demands of large-scale disasters, such as pandemics (1). Even healthcare systems in high-income countries have been overwhelmed (4, 5). Therefore, a critical aspect of a country's response is the healthcare system's ability to expand quickly to meet an increased demand for medical care, commonly referred to as surge capacity (6).

Indonesia is an important bellwether for the state of democracy in the era of COVID-19 (7). It is the world's fourth most populous nation and a Muslim-majority democracy with hundreds of ethnic groups and substantial numbers of religious minorities. Alongside its size and diversity, the country shares some common features with other populous democracies like India, Brazil, and the United States (7). The first COVID-19 cases in Indonesia were confirmed on March 1, 2020 (8). The Government has since issued various policies to fight COVID-19 (9). However, over 1 year into the COVID-19 Pandemic, cases continued to fluctuate. By June 4, 2021, Indonesia had reported 1,837,126 cases and 51,095 deaths (2). The most crowded island of Java (56.1% of the country's population) has the highest caseload, with all six provinces in the island making up around 66.1% of the national tally (10). Concerns remain as to the future trajectory of COVID-19 in the country Concerns remain as to the future trajectory of COVID-19 in the country (11). Thus, there is a need to assess Indonesia's healthcare system's capacity to absorb and accommodate increasing healthcare demands. In this article, we review the current capacity of the country's healthcare system to respond to COVID-19 based on the four essential elements of surge capacity, namely, staff (e.g., healthcare workers), stuff (e.g., supplies), structure (e.g., hospital beds and medical waste treatment), and system (e.g., referral and essential health services) (12).

HEALTHCARE CAPACITY ASSESSMENT

Staff (Healthcare Workers)

Currently available medical staff in Indonesia are insufficient to deal with potentially increasing demands for managing COVID-19 cases. This pandemic highlighted the human resources challenges the country's health system has been struggling with, characterized by an inadequate physician-to-population ratio, an inequality of physician geographical distribution, and a significant shortage of nurses and midwives (13). The ratio of physicians to population stands at only 0.38 physicians per 1,000 population (14). The country's population of 264 million is currently served by only 1,206 pulmonologists, 4,134 anesthesiologists, 350 intensivists, 6,084 pediatricians and 1,811 clinical pathologists. Indonesia's COVID-19 rapid response task force has estimated that the country will need an additional 1,500 doctors (especially pulmonologists, anesthetists, and general physicians) and 2,500 nurses to manage the surge of COVID-19 patients (14). Furthermore, 22-26% of all active pulmonologists, internists, anesthesiologists, and radiologists work in DKI Jakarta, a province with 3% of the total population (15). The Ministry of Health (MoH), during the pandemic has recruited 2,785 volunteers that were assigned to two field hospitals and four other MoH-owned hospitals. The volunteers were general practitioners (62%) and nurses (27%). Only 24 (1%) of the volunteers were specialist doctors, and the rest were other healthcare professionals (16).

The shortage of healthcare professionals has been further aggravated by the deaths of healthcare professionals, which have been reported worldwide (17). High mortality and many infections have also been reported among physicians managing COVID-19 patients in Indonesia (18). As of May 3, 2021, the Indonesian Medical Association has notified 366 COVID-19 fatalities among physicians (19). Fatalities among Indonesia's frontline health workers are expected to remain high if no improvements are made. Lack of personal protective equipment (PPE) has been commonly cited as a cause of death among healthcare professionals globally (20, 21). Such lack of PPE, including coveralls, N95 masks, and face shields, has also been reported in Indonesia (18).

By May 15, 2021, the government had vaccinated 1,502,037 healthcare workers, covering practically all registered workers in the sector. Of that figure, 1,369,098 workers, or 93.15%, have received double doses of the CoronaVac, the COVID-19 vaccine made by the Beijing-based pharmaceutical company Sinovac (22). From January to March 2021, the MoH monitored 128,290 healthcare workers in Jakarta province who received the CoronaVac shot. The MoH officials reported that the vaccine was 94% effective in protecting the healthcare workers from symptomatic cases, a far higher figure than those of previous large-scale clinical trials (23).

With the escalating number of confirmed and suspected cases, the workload of healthcare workers in Indonesia has also been overwhelming, leading to long and irregular hours of continuous work, consequently triggering psychological distress (24). Indonesian healthcare workers with direct contact and responsibility to treat COVID-19 patients have reportedly exhibited a higher risk of experiencing depressive symptoms and burnout (25). It has been reported that 83% of healthcare workers in Indonesia experienced moderate to severe burnout (26). The study also found that 41% of healthcare workers were emotionally fatigued; 22% lost their sense of empathy; 52% lost their self-confidence. The most significant stressors among Indonesian healthcare workers are necessity of wearing PPE every day, hearing reports of new cases in the media, lack of staff, not knowing when COVID-19 will be brought under control, and feeling that there are no adequate protective measures (27). They also fear transmitting Covid-19 to their families. Coping mechanisms among Indonesian healthcare workers so far mainly encompass adopting a positive attitude; reading about COVID-19, how to prevent it, and how it spreads; following the appropriate steps for protection (mask, gown, etc.); avoiding public places to minimize exposure to COVID-19; and keeping busy at home to stay away from COVID-19 (27).

Stuff (Supplies)

Surges in patients requiring hospitalization have led to depleted medical supplies and escalating the utilization of limited medical equipment (e.g., ventilators). Shortage of high-flow oxygen devices and mechanical ventilation, especially in small cities and outside Java, has been reported (18). Lack of PPE for healthcare workers such as coveralls, N95 masks, and face shields across healthcare facilities in the country is particularly worrying (18). Such shortage has been reported even in COVID-19 referral hospitals (28). In healthcare facilities where hazmat suits are severely limited, healthcare personnel must wear thin plastic raincoats when transporting patients under observation for COVID-19 (13). Some healthcare workers have had to reuse masks and gloves. This shortage was the worst when the public was panic buying and stockpiling medical-grade masks, hand sanitizers, and gloves, which caused the price to increase drastically (28). To better manage the limited supply of PPE and essential equipment, the MoH has also introduced guidelines for hospitals to differentiate distribution of PPE based on the level of risk of the hospital service area, i.e., red zone (COVID-19 areas) and green zone (Non-COVID-19 areas) (29).

The pandemic has exposed the fragility of medical supply chains in Indonesia. The medical supply system in Indonesia has so far relied mainly on the global supply chain. The People's Republic of China (PRC) produced approximately half the world's face masks (30). About 80% of active ingredients required for pharmaceutical compounding hail from China and India (31). Amid the COVID-19 outbreak in the PRC, travel bans, export bans, and factory shutdowns have put significant strain on PPE supply chains (32). To encourage business actors to support the procurement of the necessary medical equipment to halt the spread of COVID-19, the government has issued several regulations to relax licensing requirements for the importation and production of medical devices. The MoH has expedited the application process for the licenses required to produce domestically and distribute specific medical devices and household supplies to deal with COVID-19. It (i) has accelerated certification services for production and distribution certificates and (ii) offers a one-day service for marketing authorization (33). The National COVID-19 Task Force has distributed supplies across the provinces assisted by the Indonesian Armed Forces. When these supplies have reached the province, distribution to the health facilities is then managed by the provincial COVID-19 task force. By December 29, 2020, the government had already distributed 9.7 million PPE items, 25.1 million surgical masks, 7.8 million N95 masks, 1,310 portable ventilators, 1.1 million rapid tests, 5.8 million PCR reagents, and 3.8 million RNA reagents (34).

Structure (Hospital Beds and Medical Waste Treatment)

The existing healthcare infrastructure in Indonesia is inadequate to deal with the increasing demands for healthcare services. Based on data from the Health Ministry website accessed on March 7, 2021, Indonesia has 2,925 hospitals with a bed capacity of 388.106 (35). This makes the ratio of hospital beds to population 1.49 beds for every 1,000 inhabitants. Such a ratio is significantly lower than neighboring economies such as Malaysia (1.9 per 1,000 inhabitants), Thailand (2.1 per 1,000 inhabitants), and Vietnam (2.6 per 1,000 inhabitants) (13). Moreover, the hospitals and bed capacities are not evenly distributed throughout Indonesia (36). Notably, five provinces in Indonesia have not even met the ratio of 1:1,000 for the number of hospital beds compared to the population. Two hundred and twenty-six districts cannot meet this ratio, and 10 districts do not even have hospitals (36). Moreover, Indonesia, at the beginning of the pandemic only had 1,910 ICUs with 7,094 critical care beds, which translates to about 2.7 critical care beds per 100,000 population, significantly lower than neighboring countries such as Malaysia (3.4 per 100,000 population), Thailand (10.4 per 100,000 population), and Singapore (11.4 per 100,000 populations) (37). Lack of adequate facilities for treating COVID-19 cases, particularly negative pressure wards and ICU rooms, especially outside Java, has been reported (18). Many non-ICU isolation wards in Indonesian hospitals are also not in line with required standards (e.g., negative pressures, no anteroom, and no protocol).

At the beginning of the pandemic, only three hospitals in Jakarta were readily designated as referral hospitals for COVID-19 patients (18). The government since then has prepared many more additional referral hospitals (including police hospitals, military hospitals, and hospitals operated by state-owned enterprises) to manage COVID-19 patients (13). In addition to COVID-19 referral hospitals, which has been established by the MoH and the local governments, the central government at the beginning of the Pandemic has opened COVID-19 Emergency Hospital in Jakarta, which occupies a building complex that used to be athletes' residences with 10,161 beds, Indrapura Field Hospital Surabaya with 242 beds, and a special hospital on Galang Island, Batam with 360 beds. Towers 4 and 5 of athletes' residences in Kemayoran were modified into self-isolation facilities. The two towers have more than 3,000 beds. Both buildings accommodate asymptomatic patients or those with mild symptoms. Towers 6 and 7 were also modified into a COVID-19 emergency hospital, equipped with 2,878 beds for patients with mild to moderate symptoms. The emergency hospital does not have critical care facilities. Patients who experience worsening of the condition must be referred immediately to the nearest COVID-19 referral hospital. Towers 8 and 9 were modified into self-quarantine facilities with a total capacity of 4,167 beds. Meanwhile, other cities with many cases have built COVID-19 emergency hospitals utilizing government buildings, sports arenas, and hotels (38).

On March 10, 2020, 132 hospitals were designated as COVID-19 referral hospitals through the Decree of the Minister of Health No. 169/2020. The MoH subsequently issued a Circular Letter requesting the directors of hospitals owned by the MoH to convert 20–40% beds from the general ward into COVID-19 wards to increase care capacity, of which 10–25% should be allocated for critical care (39). Currently, the MoH website reports 13,854 critical care beds in ICU and 6,644 in other intensive care rooms (40). The MoH reported that the bed occupancy rate for COVID-19 patients in the second week of May 2021 was around 33%. However, the current capacity and occupancy rate still varies across provinces, and in some contexts, geographical access to these hospitals persists as a significant barrier (40).

The surge of COVID-19 cases has also exposed the limited capacity of the Indonesian healthcare infrastructure to manage medical waste. Improper disposal of medical waste has been a major environmental problem in Indonesia even before the pandemic (41), when the estimated amount of medical waste generated from 2,813 hospitals was ± 366 tons per day (42). The number has been estimated to be five times higher during the pandemic (41). Notably, only 82 hospitals (out of a total of 2,899) have licensed incinerators on their premises. The remaining hospitals have to contract private waste management companies, mostly (92%) operating on Java (43). Most of these third-party companies operated without proper procedures even before the pandemic (41). The risk of illegal dumping, crosscontamination, and disease transmission increases due to the extended distance from the hospital to the final disposal site (43). Laid-back regulation and weak monitoring have created loopholes in the medical waste management system.

The government has accordingly released a circular note 2/2020 to allow hospitals to operate unlicensed incinerators during the finalization stage of the permit attainment process in response to the concerns raised above (43). The government has also recommended that healthcare facilities should coordinate with industries to manage their medical waste disposal under the supervision of Provincial and District Health Offices. Within the next 5 years, the government will build 32 medical waste treatment facilities equipped with incinerator technology at several locations. Development in the five locations had begun in 2020, with a total capacity of 1,200 kilograms per hour, followed by development at six other locations in 2021 and seven locations for the 2022-2024 period. Notably, there has been a rise in the number of companies that offer hazardous waste treatment services, from only six companies in 2018 concentrated in Java to 20 companies, as of February 2021, with a total capacity of 384,120 kilograms of waste per day (44).

System (Referral and Essential Health Services)

The COVID-19 pandemic has exposed the weakness of the patient referral system in Indonesia. In theory, the country's referral system provides a pathway for patients to be referred from primary care facilities to secondary care facilities and subsequently to tertiary care facilities (45). However, in practice, the referral system in Indonesia, even before the pandemic, has been hampered by a shortage of specialists and poorly-equipped referral facilities, as well as weak coordination. The backbone for the referral system is SISRUTE. This internet-based service connects patient data from primary health services to higher services (horizontal and vertical), which has been implemented nationally since 2016 (46, 47). By 2020, SISRUTE has been implemented in 11,388 healthcare facilities across Indonesia, including 2,962 hospitals and 7,588 primary health care centers (47).

Unfortunately, SISRUTE implementation for COVID-19 referrals has been much less than optimal, as shown by the widespread use of other referral methods (e.g., WhatsApp messaging, phone calls); the number of hospitalized patients not in line with hospitalization criteria; and lack of real-time information (47). These deficiencies are likely to be associated with challenges for implementing SISRUTE, which

include healthcare providers' commitment to real-time data entry and quick response; readiness of supporting facilities and infrastructure; and lack of supervision (47). Thus, the government urgently needs to improve SISRUTE utilization by ensuring adequate resources, training, supervision, and monitoring and evaluation. The government should also explore ways to enhance the existing referral system by adopting a digital triage system (48).

The pandemic has also revealed the limited capacity of Indonesia's healthcare system to deliver essential health services under prolonged emergencies. Health workers have reported health service disruption at the community level, with closures of nearly 76% of village health posts and suspension of over 41% of home visits (49). Health workers have also reported disruptions in various services at the primary healthcare level, including family planning, immunization, and other routine maternal and child healthcare services. Reasons for suspension of services included community safety concerns, mobility restrictions, and health workers' anxiety. Immunization services, in particular, have been disrupted in more than 90% of village health posts and 65% of primary health care centers (50). The immunization service interruption has various causes, including the high risk of local transmission of COVID-19 in the catchment areas, the limited number of dedicated vaccinators who have also been diverted to respond to COVID-19, and mobility disruptions due to travel restrictions (50).

The government had issued a recommendation to postpone routine health checks to prevent older people from being exposed to COVID-19. However, older people tend to have more chronic conditions, and fewer opportunities for health checks could undermine their health status. A recent survey showed that about 11% of older people who needed to go to health facilities during the interview found difficulty doing so (51). Nearly half of the respondents answered that they were afraid of being infected with COVID-19. About a quarter of the respondents stated that the health facilities were closed or services for older people were not available. Almost one-third of the respondents who needed consultation in health facilities postponed consultations to avoid COVID-19 exposure. About 12% of the respondents experienced a shortage of routine medicine during the pandemic. Almost half of the respondents who experienced a lack of routine drugs during the pandemic stated that they did not have money to buy medicine. The following most typical reason was the closure or absence of services for older people at health facilities or pharmacies, followed by "no one takes them to buy medicines at health facilities/pharmacies" and "no stock of medicine in health facilities" (51).

Disruption in essential health services threatens progress in the achievement of health targets. Modeling of the indirect impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on maternal and newborn health in India, Indonesia, Nigeria, and Pakistan over 12 months has projected as many as 31,980 additional maternal deaths, 395,440 additional newborn deaths, and 338,760 additional stillbirths (52). Indonesia, notably, has also experienced a significant drop by 25–30% in the reported number of people diagnosed with tuberculosis (TB) between January and June 2020 as the pandemic has reduced access to TB diagnosis and treatment due to extra pressure on health services and impacts on care-seeking behavior (53).

DISCUSSION

Our assessment suggests that although the Indonesian Government has made considerable effort to strengthen the country's COVID-19 response, much remains to be done to improve surge capacity. While the COVID-19 pandemic is extraordinary, shortages of healthcare workers in Indonesia have been a longstanding problem. The country's physician-topopulation ratio is much lower than in neighboring countries such as Vietnam (0.8 physicians per 1,000 population), Thailand (0.8 physicians per 1,000 population), and Malaysia (1.5 physicians per 1,000 population) (13). Nevertheless, shortages of healthcare workers are experienced by other countries as well. At the time of writing, India faces a severe shortage of nurses to fight the Covid-19 outbreak. India's Central Government claims it has recruited 2,206 specialist doctors, 4,685 medical officers, and 25,593 staff nurses in public hospitals across the nation under the National Health Mission since June 2020. These appointments, however, still fall short of the level the country needs (54). Workforce shortages in the UK have left the National Health Service (NHS) vulnerable to the COVID-19 outbreak. Healthcare worker shortages are a critical barrier to increasing NHS capacity and are why the Nightingale field hospitals have not been fully mobilized, despite the intense pressure on health services. The imminent risk of the NHS being overwhelmed has led to a third lockdown (55).

Thus, the Indonesian Government urgently needs to consider potentially effective human resources strategies, such as taskshifting, which have been used successfully elsewhere for chronic conditions like HIV (56). Through task-shifting, residents can be given the authority to perform tasks of pulmonologists. One ICU (Intensive Care Unit) attending could also potentially lead a team of five trained general practitioners to manage a large ICU in a COVID-19 referral hospital (57). Similar arrangements can also be considered for High Care units (HCU), Neonatal Intensive Care Units (NICU), or Pediatric Intensive Care Units (PICU) to address the limited availability of specialists. Another potential strategy is fast-tracking clinical training through an accelerated program to enable qualified personnel to enter service after a shorter intensive training period, as is implemented elsewhere for nursing (58). There have also been recommendations to consider recruiting final-year medical students to join the task force within their limits of competence (59). Meanwhile, recruiting more volunteers, especially trained nurses, and redistributing healthcare professionals within the region could optimize the allocation of existing clinical personnel. Implementation of these potential human resources strategies needs to be complemented with supervision and standing order acts to ensure effective implementation and outcomes.

Increasing mental health risks among healthcare workers handling COVID-19 patients reported in Indonesia have also been documented in other countries. A study in China reported high rates of depression (50%), anxiety (45%), insomnia (34%),

and distress (72%) (60). Studies from Italy and France reported a high prevalence of depressive symptoms, post-traumatic stress disorder, and burnout (60). The long-term effect on the health of those working in healthcare remains to be seen. Thus, the Indonesian Government needs to consider potential strategies to help reduce the negative psychological responses of Indonesian healthcare workers. Resilience training (training prospectively designed to develop or enhance resilience among health professionals, e.g., the Stress Management and Resiliency Training-SMART) program has been shown to benefit healthcare workers by improving their confidence in coping with disasters (61, 62). Other strategies which have been shown to work in different settings include providing accommodation where staff could temporarily isolate themselves from their family, managing working time, and organizing psychological counselors to regularly visit rest areas to listen to difficulties or stories encountered by staff at work and provide appropriate support (63). One of the critical challenges to offer psychological support to healthcare workers is the shortage of psychologists/psychiatrists. There are only 2,500 clinical psychologists and 600-800 psychiatrists in the country, serving 260 million. The majority of them are based in Java, particularly in Jakarta (64). The triple challenges of healthcare professional shortage, physical health, and mental health could also be addressed by further harnessing telemedicine to tap into healthcare professionals in facilities not yet burdened with COVID-19 cases (13). Healthcare professionals who need to self-quarantine could also still attend to patients remotely via telemedicine. Intensive care physicians could also be deployed remotely through e-ICU solutions. Telemedicine can also be utilized for mental health education, psychological counseling services, and psychological self-help intervention systems for healthcare professionals (65).

As in virtually every country globally, Indonesia has also been seeing severe shortages of PPE and other healthcare supplies throughout the pandemic. Ensuring PPE availability for healthcare workers is critical for preventing further deaths among healthcare workers (66). Dissemination of PPE can be optimized based on risk assessments to high-contact/ transmission areas (67). This can be coupled with regular monitoring to avoid complete shortages. Additionally, there is an urgent need to improve PPE supply chains, train staff on prudent PPE use, and develop guidelines for decontamination and reuse of N95 respirators (68). The use of PPE could also be reduced for high-volume procedures with high-risk patient contact, such as throat swabbing, by adapting low-cost innovations such as swab chambers (69). The pandemic, however, has disrupted the healthcare supply chain globally. Shortages of raw materials are universal and have led to catastrophic price increases (70). Thus, the existing medical supply systems need to be enhanced to source and deliver essential commodities, including vaccines, medicines, and PPE for healthcare workers (32). The Indonesian Government needs to further increase the national production of medical supplies and equipment by encouraging domestic manufacturers of non-medical devices to reorient for the production of PPE and medical devices by further facilitating the licensing process. The government also needs to strengthen the supply chain by managing a safer level of buffer stocks for a more extended period, coupled with introducing a real-time monitoring system to allow early warning of potential shortages. Simplification of administration and bureaucracy on logistics in times of crisis is necessary to accelerate the availability of supplies in all regions. Scaled-up implementation of telemedicine could also reduce the use of already diminishing PPE by physically separating providers from patients.

Indonesia is also not the only country struggling with the challenge of medical waste. More than 20 cities across mainland China have been overwhelmed with medical waste as of March 2020 (71). The epicenter of the COVID-19 outbreak, Wuhan, generated more than 240 tons of medical waste daily during the epidemic's peak, compared to 40 tons before COVID-19 struck. India faced the same challenge, with data shared by the Central Pollution Control Board and Uttar Pradesh, Haryana, Delhi, and Rajasthan states showing that Delhi has the highest daily rate of biomedical waste. The lockdown also disrupted sewage treatment services in the UK. Traditional waste management practices such as landfills and incinerators, which have detrimental effects on the environment, replaced more sustainable measures such as recycling. The UK Environment Agency then permitted the temporary storage of waste and burning ash on sites that had not been granted permission (71). The Indonesian Government has planned to construct a provincial-based medical waste management facility, placing incinerators in five locations, which up to 2024 will be followed gradually by additional provinces that do not have direct access to a waste management facility (43). Such a plan needs to be supplemented by accelerating the development and implementation of non-incineration medical waste treatment technology (72). The government should also consider promoting the development and broader adoption of environmentally friendly PPE (73).

Indonesia also joined many other countries reporting disruption to essential health services over 1 year into the COVID-19 pandemic (74). Millions of people globally are still missing out on vital health care. Long-term care for chronic conditions, rehabilitation, and palliative end-of-life care is still severely disrupted, seriously affecting older people and people living with disabilities (75). The government urgently needs to safeguard essential health services. Modifying essential health services by implementing triage to separate patients from the risk of COVID-19 transmission could also be considered a strategy to maintain essential health services. Implementation of telemedicine should be scaled up as it allows the delivery of health services under pandemic circumstances (13). Telemedicine has been emerging as one of the most critical tools in Indonesia's fight against COVID-19, with telemedicine firms seeing a surge of service transactions during the pandemic (13). Therefore, the government should consider collaborating with these firms to support health services provision. Digital technology could also be harnessed to support virtual monitoring and evaluation of essential health services to allow early detection of service disruptions. Several hospitals that are ready with infrastructure and systems have begun to deliver services through telemedicine.

However, the legal basis for implementing telemedicine is still lacking. The Ministry of Health has issued Regulation Number 20 of 2019 on the Implementation of Telemedicine Services between Health Services Facilities. However, this regulation only addresses the telemedicine interaction between healthcare facilities. The Pandemic has prompted MoH to issue Circular Letter No. HK.02.01/MENKES/303/2020 concerning the Organization of Health Services through the Utilization of Information and Communication Technology to Prevent the Spreading of Corona Virus 2019 Disease (COVID-19) to allow physicians to provide services through telemedicine (76). The Indonesian Medical Council (IMC) has also issued KKI Regulation No. 74 of 2020 concerning the Clinical Authority and Medical Practice through Telemedicine during the COVID-19 Pandemic. These regulations grant physicians and dentists the clinical authority to provide medical services to patients using application/electronic systems in the form of telemedicine during the COVID-19 emergency (77). Provisions of the abovementioned MoH Circular Letter and IMC regulation will only remain in effect until the Indonesian Government officially declares the end of the COVID-19 state of a public health emergency. Thus, there is still a regulatory gap to advance telemedicine implementation beyond the Pandemic. Additionally, the current state of Indonesia's telemedicine services reflects the persistent challenge of the country's inequitable digital development, with a digital infrastructure that does not cover remote areas. If the government intends to harness the full potential of telemedicine, it must be accompanied by a commitment to developing digital infrastructure so that benefits would reach remote areas (75).

The Indonesian Government needs to ramp up the country's healthcare capacity. In terms of staff, the number and distribution of healthcare workers and their well-being are still areas of concern. Concerning logistics, there is still disproportionate distribution and a lack of dependence on imports. There has been commendable progress in terms of increasing critical bed capacity. However, the capacity to process medical waste safely is generally still lacking. Disruption to essential healthcare services also requires more attention. A wide range of strategies has been proposed to address those mounting challenges, e.g., ensuring standard protection, psychological and welfare support for healthcare professionals, accelerating development, and scaling up implementation of telemedicine; promote in-country production of medical technologies and supplies. Notwithstanding, the challenges of increasing healthcare capacity highlight that such efforts could represent only one part of the pandemic response equation. Boosting healthcare capacity should be coupled with efforts to flattening the curve, e.g., suppress transmission through the implementation of effective and evidence-based public health and social measures; reduce exposure by enabling communities to adopt risk-reducing behaviors and practice infection prevention and control. Effective pandemic response ultimately requires governments' commitment to increase healthcare capacity and flatten the curve concurrently.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YM conceptualized the idea, developed the outline, developed the first draft, managed the revisions, and finalized the manuscript. NA and EH developed the first draft and managed the revisions. MA, RS, DS, and PA critically revised the manuscript. All authors checked and approved the final version submitted.

REFERENCES

- Barasa EW, Ouma PO, Okiro EA. Assessing the hospital surge capacity of the Kenyan health system in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic. *PLoS ONE*. (2020) 15:e0236308. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0236308
- 2. WHO. *WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard.* (2021). Available online at: https://covid19.who.int/ (accessed June 5, 2021).
- WHO. Critical preparedness, readiness and response actions for COVID-19. WHO: Geneva (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/publications/ i/item/critical-preparedness-readiness-and-response-actions-for-covid-19 (accessed December 31, 2020).
- European Society of Anaesthesiology. Analysis of COVID-19 Data on Numbers in Intensive Care From Italy. (2020). Available online at: https://www.esahq. org/esa-news/analysis-ofcovid-19-data-on-numbers-in-intensive-carefrom-italy-european-society-of-anaesthesiology-esa/ (accessed December 31, 2020).
- IHME. COVID-19 health service utilization forecasting team, Christopher JL Murray. Forecasting COVID-19 impact on hospital bed-days, ICUdays, ventilator-days and deaths by US state in the next 4 months (2020). *medRxiv 2020.03.27.20043752.*
- AHRQ. Surge Capacity-Education and Training for a Qualified Workforce. Bioterrorism and Health System Preparedness Issue Brief No. 7. 2004. (2020). Available online at: https://www.hsdl.org/?abstract&did=484701 (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Pepinsky T. COVID-19 and Democracy in Indonesia: Short-Term Stability and Long-Term Threats. (2021). Available online at: https://www.brookings.edu/ blog/order-from-chaos/2021/01/26/covid-19-and-democracy-in-indonesiashort-term-stability-and-long-term-threats/ (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Setiawaty V, Kosasih H, Mardian Y, Ajis E, Prasetyowati EB, Siswanto, et al. The identification of first COVID-19 cluster in Indonesia. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2020) 103:2339–42. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.20-0554
- Djalante R, Lassa J, Setiamarga D, Setiamarga D, Sudjatma A, Indrawan M, et al. Review and analysis of current responses to COVID-19 in Indonesia: period of January to March 2020. *Prog Disast Sci.* (2020) 6:1– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.pdisas.2020.100091
- MoH. COVID-19 Current Condition (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://infeksiemerging.kemkes.go.id/situasi-infeksi-emerging/ situasi-terkini-perkembangan-coronavirus-disease-covid-19-12-mei-2021 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Gedela K, Januraga PP, Luis H, Wignall FS, Irwanto I. COVID-19 lockdown in Indonesia: greater investment will be needed to mitigate the impact on people living with HIV. Asia Pac J Public Health. (2020) 32:461–2. doi: 10.1177/1010539520962611
- 12. Barbisch DF, Koenig KL. Understanding surge capacity: essential elements. *Acad Emerg Med.* (2006) 13:1098– 102. doi: 10.1111/j.1553-2712.2006.tb01630.x
- Mahendradhata Y, Marthias T, Trisnantoro L. Indonesia. In: Legido-Quigley H, Asgari-Jirhandeh N, editors. *Resilient and People-Centred Health Systems*:

FUNDING

This study was funded by a grant from the World Health Organization. The funding source had no role in the design of this study or in the decision to submit the report for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Thank you to Meiwita Budiharsana, Laksono Trisnantoro, Herfina Nababan, Inti Wikanestri, Amirah Jinan Dhia, Fauzal Muslim, Anggi Pertiwi P, Woro Srihastuti Sulistyaningrum for providing inputs to the report which is the basis for the manuscript.

Progress, Challenges and Future Directions in Asia. New Delhi: World Health Organization, Regional Office for South-East Asia (2018). p. 232–61.

- Deloitte. Deloitte Indonesia Business and Industry Updates: Rising to the COVID-19 Health Care Challenge in Indonesia. (2020). Available online at: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/id/Documents/lifesciences-health-care/id-lshc-rising-to-covid-19-health-care-challenge-inindonesia.pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Bappenas (Agency for National Development Planning). Comparative Study of COVID-19 Handling Indonesia-Korea (In Indonesian). Jakarta: Ministry of National Development Planning; Agency for National Development Planning (2021).
- MoH. COVID-19 Meidcal Volunteers Information (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: http://bppsdmk.kemkes.go.id/web/content/ 112/informasi-relawan-nakes-covid-19 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Yoshida I, Tanimoto T, Schiever N, Patelli F, Kami M. Characteristics of doctors' fatality due to COVID-19 in Western Europe and Asia-Pacific countries. QJM. (2020) 113:713–4. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcaa159
- Yunus F, Andarini S. Letter from Indonesia. *Respirology*. (2020) 25:1328– 9. doi: 10.1111/resp.13953
- Jamaluddin M. 366 Doctors in Indonesia Have Died From Covid-19. (2021). Available online at: https://edition.cnn.com/world/ live-news/coronavirus-pandemic-vaccine-updates-05-07-21/h_ e37bd5d463a8b594a9d86fc3a379e344 (accessed May 15, 2021).
- Chersich MF, Gray G, Fairlie L, Eichbaum Q, Mayhew S, Allwood B, et al. COVID-19 in Africa: care and protection for frontline healthcare workers. *Glob Health.* (2020) 16:46. doi: 10.1186/s12992-020-00574-3
- Ing EB, Xu QA, Salimi A, Torun N. Physician deaths from corona virus (COVID-19) disease. Occup Med. (2020) 70:370– 4. doi: 10.1093/occmed/kqaa088
- MoH. COVID-19 Vaccine Situation (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://vaksin.kemkes.go.id/#/vaccines (accessed May 15, 2021).
- Bloomberg. China Sinovac Shot Seen Highly Effective in Real World Study. (2021). Available online at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-05-11/china-s-sinovac-shot-found-highly-effective-in-real-world-study (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Margaretha S, Effendy C, Kusnanto H, Hasinuddin M. Determinants psychological distress of Indonesian health care providers during COVID-19 pandemic. Sys Rev Pharm. (2020) 11:1052–9. doi: 10.31838/srp.2020.6.150
- Sunjaya DK, Herawati DMD, Siregar AY. Depressive, anxiety, and burnout symptoms on health care personnel at a month after COVID-19 outbreak in Indonesia: a documentary research using Rasch model analysis. *BMC Public Health.* (2021) 21:227. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10299-6
- FK UI. Indonesian Healthcare Workers Experience Burn Out Syndrome (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://fk.ui.ac.id/berita/83-tenagakesehatan-indonesia-mengalami-burnout-syndrome-derajat-sedang-danberat-selama-masa-pandemi-covid-19.html (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 27. Windarwati HD, Ati NAL, Paraswati MD, Ilmy SQ. Stressor, coping mechanism, and motivation among health care workers in dealing with stress

due to the COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia. Asian J Psychiatry. (2020) 2020:102470. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102470

- Lauren C, Iskandar A, Argie D, Malelak EB, Suranta SE, Mawardy R, et al. Strategy within limitations during COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia: shortage of PPE, prevention, and neurosurgery practice. *Bali Med J.* (2020) 9:682–4. doi: 10.15562/bmj.v9i3.1825
- MoH. Hospital Service Technical Guideline in the Era of Adapting New Normalcy (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://covid19.go.id/ storage/app/media/Protokol/2020/November/panduan-teknis-pelayananrumah-sakit-pada-masa-adaptasi-kebiasaan-baru-02-11-2020.pdf (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Ranney ML, Griffeth V, Jha AK. Critical supply shortages the need for ventilators and personal protective equipment during the Covid-19 pandemic. *N Engl J Med.* (2020) 382:e41. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp2006141
- Burry LD, Barletta JF, Williamson D, Kanji S, Maves RC, Dichter J, et al. It takes a village: contending with drug shortages during disasters. *Chest.* (2020) 158:2414–24. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2020.08.015
- 32. Park CY, Kim K, Roth S, Beck S, Kang JW, Tayag MC, et al. ADB BRIEFS: Global Shortage of Personal Protective Equipment Amid COVID-19: Supply Chains, Bottlenecks, and Policy Implications. (2020). Available online at: https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/579121/ppe-covid-19supply-chains-bottlenecks-policy.pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Raharja A. Indonesian Government Relaxes Licensing Requirements for Medical Devices to Combat COVID-19. (2021). Available online at: https://www.ssek.com/blog/indonesian-government-relaxes-licensingrequirements-for-medical-devices-to-combat-covid-19 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- MoH. Government Distribute PPE to All Regions to Control Pandemic (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://infobanknews.com/topnews/ tangani-pandemi-pemerintah-distribusi-almatkes-ke-seluruh-wilayah/ (accessed May 17, 2021).
- MoH. Hospital online (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: http://sirs. yankes.kemkes.go.id/fo/ (accessed March 7, 2021).
- Wibowo B. Meet the access and quality of hospital services (In Indonesian). In: Forum Nila Moeloek Zoom Meeting. Jakarta (2021).
- Phua J, Faruq MO, Kulkarni AP, Redjeki IS, Detleuxay K, Mendsaikhan N, et al. Critical care bed capacity in Asian countries and regions. *Crit Care Med.* (2020) 48:654–62. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000004222
- Wicaksono W. Special Content: Emergency Hospitals Emerging, Indonesian Health Services Are Struggling With COVID-19 (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://www.liputan6.com/news/read/4441881/specialcontent-rs-darurat-bermunculan-layanan-kesehatan-indonesia-kepayahanhadapi-covid-19 (accessed May 14, 2021).
- MOH. Circular Letter Number. HK.02.01/Menkes/12/2021 Concerning of Increasing Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) the Capacity of Care in COVID-19 Referral Hospital Owned by the Ministry of Health (In Indonesian). Jakarta: Ministry of Health, Republic of Indonesia (2021).
- MoH. MoH Increase Hospital Bed Capacity to Anticipate Surge After Eid (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://sehatnegeriku.kemkes.go. id/baca/berita-utama/20210510/0137748/antisipasi-lonjakan-kasus-pascalebaran-kemenkes-tambah-kapasitas-tempat-tidur-rs/ (accessed May 15, 2021).
- Renaldi A. Indonesia's Steady Stream of Medical Waste. (2020). Available online at: https://pulitzercenter.org/reporting/indonesias-steady-streammedical-waste (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Sutrisno H, Meilasari F. Review: medical waste management for COVID-19. J Kesehat Lingkungan. 12:104–20. doi: 10.20473/jkl.v12i1si.2020.104-120
- WHO. Safe Waste Management During COVID-19 Response. (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/indonesia/news/detail/21-07-2020safe-waste-management-during-covid-19-response (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Antara. Ministry Develops Additional Medical Waste Treatment Facilities. (2021). Available online at: https://en.antaranews.com/news/167421/ ministry-develops-additional-medical-waste-treatment-facilities (accessed May 17, 2021).
- MoH. Ministry of Health Regulation No. 001 of 2012 Concerning Personal Health Service Referral System (In Indonesian). (2020). Available online at: http://bksikmikpikkfki.net/file/download/PMK%20No.%20001%20Th

%202012%20ttg%20Sistem%20Rujukan%20Yankes%20Perorangan.pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).

- 46. Ansariadi, Isa A, Muh A, Pomeroy-Stevens A, Bachany D. Building Healthy Cities Makassar Data Use and Access Assessment. (2020). Available online at: https://indonesia.iom.int/sites/default/files/publication/BHC-Makassar-Data %20Use%20Assessment.pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).
- 47. Sari N, Pasinringi SA. Implementation of the Integrated Referral System (SISRUTE) in Indonesia: Concept, Challenges and Progress. (2020). Available online at: https://ehmaconference.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/ IMPLEMENTATION-OF-THE-INTEGRATED-REFERRAL-SYSTEM-SISRUTE-IN-INDONESIA-CONCEPT-CHALLENGES-AND-PROGRESS. pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Lai L, Wittbold KA, Dadabhoy FZ, Sato R, Landman AB, Schwamm LH, et al. Digital triage: novel strategies for population health management in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Healthcare*. (2020) 8:100493. doi: 10.1016/j.hjdsi.2020.100493
- UNICEF-MoH. Report of Rapid Health Assessment. Ensuring Sustainability of Essential Health Services for Children and Mothers During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Indonesia. (2020). Available online at: https://www.unicef.org/ indonesia/reports/report-rapid-health-assessment (accessed December 31, 2020).
- UNICEF-MoH 2020b. Rapid Assessment: Immunization Services in Indonesia Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on immunization services in Indonesia. (2020). Available online at: https://www.unicef.org/indonesia/reports/rapidassessment-immunization-services-indonesia (accessed December 31, 2020).
- Komazawa O, Suriastini NW, Wijayanti IY, Maliki, Kharisma DD. Older People and COVID-19 in Indonesia. Jakarta: Planning Bureau for National Development (Bappenas) (2021).
- Health Policy Plus. Estimating the Potential Impact of COVID-19 on Mothers and Newborns in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. Health Policy Plus 2020 (2020). Available online at: http://www.healthpolicyplus.com/Covidmnh-impacts.cfm (accessed December 31, 2020).
- 53. WHO. *Global Tuberculosis Report 2020.* Geneva: World Health Organization (2020).
- Quartz India. Why India Is Facing a Severe Shortage of Nurses to Fight the Covid-19 Crisis. (2021). Available online at: https://qz.com/india/2007000/ why-india-is-facing-a-shortage-of-nurses-to-fight-covid-19/ (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Charlesworth A. Staff Shortages Left the NHS Vulnerable to the COVID-19 Storm. (2021). Available online at: https://www.health.org.uk/news-andcomment/blogs/staff-shortages-left-the-nhs-vulnerable-to-the-covid-19storm (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Clumeck N. The challenge: streamlining HIV treatment and care while improving outcomes. J Int AIDS Soc. (2014) 17(4 Suppl. 3):19493. doi: 10.7448/IAS.17.4.19493
- Tulenko K, D'Lima N. How Surge Staffing Can Fight COVID-19. (2021). Available online at: https://www.medicinenet.com/how_surge_staffing_can_fight_covid-19-news.htm (accessed June 5, 2021).
- Millet CM, Stickler LM, Wang H. Accelerated Nursing Degree Programs: Insights Into Teaching and Learning Experiences. ETS Research Report No. RR-15-29 (2020). Available online at: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1109304. pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).
- AlSaif HI, AlDhayan AZ, Alosaimi MM, Alanazi AZ, Alamri MN, Alshehri BA, et al. Willingness and self-perceived competence of final-year medical students to work as part of the healthcare workforce during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Int J Gen Med.* (2020) 13:653–61. doi: 10.2147/IJGM.S272316
- Mehta S, Machado F, Kwizera A, Papazian L, Moss M, Azoulay E, et al. COVID-19: a heavy toll on healthcare workers. *Lancet Respir Med.* (2021) 9:226–8. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(21)00068-0
- Cleary M, Kornhaber R, Thapa DK, West S, Visentin D. The effectiveness of interventions to improve resilience among health professionals: a systematic review. Nurse Educ Today. (2018) 71:247–63. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2018.10.002
- Brooks SK, Dunn R, Amlôt R, Rubin GJ, Greenberg N. Social and occupational factors associated with psychological well-being among occupational groups affected by disaster: a systematic review. J Ment Health. (2017) 26:373– 84. doi: 10.1080/09638237.2017.1294732
- 63. Chen Q, Liang M, Li Y, Guo J, Fei D, Wang L, et al. Mental health care for medical staff in China during the COVID-19 outbreak.

Lancet Psychiatry. (2020) 7:e15-6. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30 078-X

- Pradila DA. Why Indonesia Today Does Not Need Psychologist and Psychiatrist (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://satupersen.net/blog/ kenapa-saat-ini-indonesia-gak-butuh-psikolog-dan-psikiater (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 65. Preti E, Di Mattei V, Perego G, Ferrari F, Mazzetti M, Taranto P, et al. The psychological impact of epidemic and pandemic outbreaks on healthcare workers: rapid review of the evidence. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2020) 22:43. doi: 10.1007/s11920-020-01166-z
- 66. Friese CR, Veenema TG, Johnson JS, Jayaraman S, Chang JC, Clever LH. Respiratory protection considerations for healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Health Secur.* (2020) 18:237–40. doi: 10.1089/hs.2020.0036
- Nagesh S, Chakraborty S. Saving the frontline health workforce amidst the COVID-19 crisis: challenges and recommendations. J Glob Health. (2020) 10:010345. doi: 10.7189/jogh.10.010345
- Le Roux C, Dramowski A. Personal protective equipment (PPE) in a pandemic: approaches to PPE preservation for South African healthcare facilities. S Afr Med J. (2020) 110:466–8. doi: 10.7196/SAMJ.2020.v110i6. 14831
- Tan Z, Khoo DWS, Zeng LA, Tien JCC, Lee AKY, Ong YY, et al. Protecting health care workers in the front line: Innovation in COVID-19 pandemic. J Glob Health. (2020) 10:010357. doi: 10.7189/jogh.10.010357
- 70.
 Khot
 UN.
 Navigating
 healthcare
 supply
 shortages

 during
 the
 COVID-19
 pandemic.
 Circulation.
 (2020)

 13:e006801.
 doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.120.006801
 (2020)
- VoI. When The Place For Processing Waste Is Inadequate, Innovation Becomes A Fixed Price. (2021). Available online at: https://voi.id/en/tulisan-seri/32338/ when-the-place-for-processing-waste-is-inadequate-innovation-becomesa-fixed-price (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Health Care Without Harm Europe. Non-Incineration Medical Waste Treatment Technologies in Europe. Prague: Health Care Without Harm Europe. (2020). Available online at: https://www.env-health.org/IMG/pdf/altech_ Europe_updated_version_10_12_2004.pdf (accessed December 31, 2020).

- Lee KP, Yip J, Kan CW, Chiou JC, Yung KF. Reusable face masks as alternative for disposable medical masks: factors that affect their wear-comfort. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:6623. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17186623
- WHO. Second Round of the National Pulse Survey on Continuity of Essential Health Services During the COVID-19 Pandemic. (2021). Available online at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-EHScontinuity-survey-2021.1 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- CfDS. Telemedicine in Indonesia: A Path towards Universalizing Healthcare?. (2021). Available online at: https://cfds.fisipol.ugm.ac.id/telemedicine-inindonesia-a-path-towards-universalizing-healthcare/ (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 76. MoH. MoH to Issue Circular Letter No. HK.02.01/MENKES/303/2020 Concerning the Organization of Health Services Through the Utilization of Information and Communication Technology to Prevent the Spreading of Corona Virus 2019 Disease (COVID-19) (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: https://covid19.hukumonline.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/ surat_edaran_menteri_kesehatan_nomor_hk_02_01_menkes_303_2020_ tahun_2020.pdf (accessed June 5, 2021).
- Indonesian Medical Council. Indonesia. KKI Regulation No. 74 of 2020 Concerning the Clinical Authority and Medical Practice Through Telemedicine During the COVID-19 Pandemic (In Indonesian). (2021). Available online at: http://www.kki.go.id/index.php/sideMenu/perundangan/2/72 (accessed June 5, 2021).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Mahendradhata, Andayani, Hasri, Arifi, Siahaan, Solikha and Ali. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.